Star Island Corporation (SIC)
Chief Executive Officer’s Report

January 13, 2017
Our Mission: To own and maintain Star Island and such other property as the Corporation may hold or acquire, as a center for religious, educational, and kindred purposes consistent with the principles of the Unitarian Universalist Association and the United Church of Christ.

Our Vision: To create on Star Island an environment that frees all who come to renew spiritually, explore matters of consequence, and gain knowledge about the world as it might ideally be.

COMMUNITY
· We enjoyed a productive chairs and registrars meeting on January 7. This annual gathering was attended by conference leaders of many of the over 60 conferences and groups scheduled for 2017.
· Please see Communications and Development Assistant Lisa Santilli’s Communications Report, attached, for an update on the many exciting happenings on the marketing and outreach front.

· As noted in Lisa’s report, our conference specific marketing teams have continued to plan for 2017 and beyond. Our staff/Star Island United Church of Christ marketing task force met again on January 5, and our staff/Institute on Religion in an Age of Science marketing team met yesterday. These and other collaborative efforts are already yielding positive results, and we look forward to continuing our work together in order to increase enrollments in 2017 and beyond. 

· The Personnel Committee held a productive meeting on December 19. Among other topics, Pelican wages were discussed, with the committee recommending a specific increase to this year’s wage, as well as conducting a wage study in the coming months to help inform future recommendations.

· The fourth consecutive annual retreat of the Unitarian Universalist Alliance of Camps and Conference Centers takes place next week at UBarU Camp & Retreat Center, Mountain Home, Texas. We will be discussing a range of topics, including seasonal wages and planning for our shared booth at the 2017 General Assembly of the Unitarian Universalist Association.
· As of today, we have received 101 Pelican applications, only slightly below the number we’ve had to date for the last few years. We have expanded our application outreach significantly this year, and we are starting to catch up (we had been trailing behind for a number of weeks). We hope that this upward application trend continues, and we are calling on all Shoalers to promote being a Pelican this summer.

· We are in the process of finalizing our senior staff team for 2017, and are pleased to be welcoming back several key team members, including John Bynum, Island Manager and Food Services Manager; Kristen Simard, Environmental Services Manager; Roger Trudeau, Facilities Manager; and Pat Ford, (part-time) Island Nurse. We are pleased to be welcoming Dwayne Aljets as Assistant Facilities Manager/Head Carpenter this season. We look forward to issuing additional senior staff agreements upon approval of the 2017 budget.

· We have launched a search for an IT Technician, with an application deadline of January 30. Information about this and other open positions can be found at www.starisland.org/working. 
· We are pleased to announce that Ally Miner became our full-time year-round Administrative Assistant/Assistant Conference Center Director on Wednesday.

· Please find attached several draft 2016 committee reports, which will be included in the 2017 Annual Meeting packet prepared and sent out to our membership in March.

ECONOMIC

· While we should not come to firm conclusions until the year-end financials are finalized next month, we are comfortable offering now that we have enjoyed another successful year. Our net operating gain should be in the ballpark of what was forecast in the November financials ($357K), thus we anticipate coming in well ahead of budget ($201K).
· To date, we have received 553 registrations representing 3,674 bed nights (vs. 476 registrations representing 3,207 bed nights at this time in 2016). Online registration went live on January 1 – for the fourth year in a row, online registration was available for most conferences in January. All Star 2 is leading the way with 257 registrations/1,799 bed nights so far, a mere 51 bed nights short of their 2017 goal. Congratulations and appreciation to All Star 2 for their fantastic early registration efforts and results this year, and for several years running.

· We have made the transition from Financial Edge to QuickBooks. The first set of FY17 financials – the consolidated January/February Financials (due out in March) – will be in the new reporting format. 

· The Finance Committee met on December 14 to discuss the 2017 Budget and, after good discussion, made a budget recommendation to the Board for its December 20 meeting. As with the Personnel Committee, the Finance Committee recommended that a Pelican wage study be conducted this year, in advance of the 2018 budget process.
· We are working with our auditors, Berry Dunn, in preparation for our 2016 audit, including an initial planning phase which occurred January 4-5 in the Portsmouth office. The Audit Subcommittee of the Finance Committee holds its first meeting on January 31, and the audit fieldwork is scheduled for the week of March 6.
· As discussed at the December 20 Board meeting, staff has prepared a new 2017 budget proposal (see attached). We look forward to another good conversation at the January 24 Board meeting, when we hope the 2017 budget will be approved. We are grateful to the Finance Committee, the Personnel Committee, the Board, and Hannah Swomley, the Pelican Liaison to the Board, for the thoughtful input and a range of perspectives which has helped shape the current budget proposal.

· We continue to seek out more details about our potential Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) loan, the application for which is due June 30. We continue to await more information from the NH Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) about security arrangements for the loan, and we continue to emphasize the importance of finding out more soon.
ENVIRONMENT

· On December 18, we had a great meeting with representatives of the NHDES, including Acting Commissioner Clark Freise, to discuss project details of our proposed new wastewater treatment facility, with a particular focus on the wastewater reuse components of the project. Work continues on our response to the comprehensive list of questions and comments we received from NHDES in November (see November 19 CEO Report for details). We will be meeting with NHDES again on January 23.
· We have signed our 2017 agreement with SFC Engineering, our professional fire safety consultant.
· On December 20, staff met with Property Standards Committee (PSC) incoming Chair Bruce Parsons and PSC Board Liaison Roger Kellman. We had a productive discussion about roles and responsibilities of PSC and staff members, and agreed that the PSC will work on a comprehensive review of the standards over the course of 2017. We also discussed our nearly final plans for the Kiddie Barn Starloft project, and touched upon the Brookfield/Rutledge Marine Lab project (expected in 2018).
· We have signed our 2017 agreement with Island Cruises (Uncle Oscar).

· We have finalized a 2017 professional marine services agreement, largely similar to the successful arrangement we had last year (see December 20 CEO Report for more information). We hope to sign this agreement by the end of the month.  
· We are making excellent project with finalizing our master 2017 boat schedule, which includes all SIC planned runs, as well as all runs scheduled on the Thomas Laighton, the Challenger, and the Uncle Oscar. We anticipate finalizing this master schedule soon, well ahead of previous years. We are meeting with the Isles of Shoals Steamship Company at the end of this month to discuss a few longer range opportunities.
· We have received the final copy of an archaeological survey of Appledore Island from Dr. Arthur Spiess, Senior Archaeologist with the Maine Historic Preservation Commission. I will be meeting with Jennifer Seavey, Executive Director of the Shoals Marine Lab, later this month to discuss issues related to this survey.
STEWARDSHIP

 (NOTE: Director of Development Pam Smith and I have co-written this part of my report – we are trying something new, intending the Stewardship Goal section to serve double duty as her monthly report to the Board.)
· We had a fantastic year for fundraising in 2016. While the numbers aren’t final yet, we are confident that 2016 was a banner year for fundraising in all categories, including Annual Fund, grants, special events, and restricted gifts. We are incredibly grateful to the many Shoalers who contributed in 2016!

· As of December 31, our Annual Fund (AF) had realized $473,181 in gifts, with a pledge balance of $14,926, for a total of $488,107 (102% of our 2016 goal of $480,000). Please see the attached December AF Comparison Report for more information. The following chart compares 2016 to the previous two years:

	Year
	Realized Gifts
	Pledge Balance
	Total
	% to Goal
	Total Donors

	2016
	$473,181
	$14,926
	$488,107
	102%
	1,345

	2015
	$466,380
	$3,065
	$469,445
	101%
	1,321

	2014
	$401,880
	$9,970
	$411,850
	91%
	1,211


We are pleased to have met our AF goal for the last two years, including a 19% increase in donations and an 11% increase in the number of donors over the same period. While our $488K figure is not final, we anticipate that we will close the year above our $480K goal. 
· The Fund Development Committee met on January 11 to review 2016 and identify opportunities and priorities for 2017. In the year ahead, the committee will focus on reviewing and updating our donor recognition and gift acceptance policies, gift levels, grant opportunities, and restricted giving strategies, as well as helping us prepare for our capital campaign readiness study, which we expect to launch in fall 2017.
· On January 5, we had a productive planning meeting with the Piscataqua Sailing Association to discuss the 2017 Gosport Regatta. We are in the process of finalizing details for this year’s Regatta, which will likely take place on Saturday, September 23, though we are investigating some other possible dates for this year, or for 2018 and beyond.
· We are in the process of planning several volunteer weekends this spring (mid-May through early June), and we expect our online application to go live next month, with a deadline of early March. We are pleased that Linda Leehman and Ally Miner will be working together to coordinate our spring island volunteers this year (with the exception of our medical volunteers, which will once again be ably coordinated by Pat Ford).
· On January 8, Shoalers served a delicious feast at the Salvation Army, in the name of Star Island. We are very grateful for this ongoing effort, and for those who volunteer to make it happen. 

· We are submitting a grant application for $6,000 to the Fuller Foundation for the purpose of supporting arts programming and financial aid for our many arts-related conferences.

· We are looking forward to our February 24 event, when Ann Beattie and Wendy Lull (President of the Seacoast Science Center) will co-present on the pirates of the Isles of Shoals. ARGH you going to go?

· We anticipate forwarding 18 new Corporation member applications to the Membership Committee this year. We are expecting another dedicated and talented membership class this year.
· We are proud to have formally launched our Four Year Strategic Map, 2017-2020 (attached), which provides us with sound strategic direction for the next four years. We shared this plan at the January 7 chairs and registrars meeting, asking our conference leaders to consider how their conferences can help advance our goals. Staff is meeting on a weekly basis to develop tactics to achieve the objectives listed in our plan.

With our new strategic plan to guide us, we are off to a great start to 2017. Happy New Year!
With Star Spirit,
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Joe Watts

Chief Executive Officer
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